PLYMOUTH BOARD OF SELECTMEN

Tuesday, August 18, 2009
Town Hall Mayflower Room

The Selectmen held a meeting on Tuesday, August 18, 2009 at 7:00 p.m. at Town Hall in the Mayflower Room. 

Present: 

Richard J. Quintal, Jr., Chairman 

David F. Malaguti, Vice Chairman
Daniel “Butch” Machado, Jr.

John T. Mahoney, Jr.

William P. Hallisey, Jr.

Melissa Arrighi, Acting Town Manager

Call to Order

Chairman Quintal called the meeting to order at 7:00 p.m. and led the Pledge of Allegiance. 
Town Manager’s Report

Amplified Music – Acting Town Manager Melissa Arrighi referenced an updated Entertainment License/Amplified Music Policy for Public Establishments that she drafted in response to the Board’s objective to balance the needs of downtown residents with neighborhood businesses, namely bars and restaurants with amplified music.  Throughout the years, she said, the Selectmen have made every effort to put forth a clear message that residents and businesses must co-exist peacefully and that the Board expects establishments with amplified music to be considerate neighbors.   Ms. Arrighi explained that, in order to promote this, the Board has expanded the permitting process, sent reminders to entertainment license holders, held public hearings, and strengthened procedures.  Several noise complaints that came forth during the past season, however, have inspired the need for a more clearly defined policy that outlines the Board’s authority. 
Ms. Arrighi outlined the updates that she made to the Entertainment License/Amplified Music Policy for Public Establishments and noted that, if approved, the policy can be included with the annual license renewal packets that are scheduled to be mailed out this Fall.

On a motion by Vice Chairman Malaguti, seconded by Selectman Machado, the Board voted to adopt and implement the updated Entertainment License/Amplified Music Policy for Public Establishments, as presented by the Acting Town Manager.  Voted 5-0-0, approved.  

On a motion by Chairman Malaguti, seconded by Selectman Machado, the Board voted to direct staff to include the updated Entertainment License/Amplified Music Policy for Public Establishments with the annual license renewal packets.   Voted 5-0-0, approved.  
Unblending of Insurance Rates – Ms. Arrighi discussed the decision she made to ‘unblend’ the Town’s health insurance rates to accurately reflect the cost of each plan offered to employees.   By unblending the rates, she explained, those active and retired employees on the Master Medical plan saw an increase in the cost of their coverage after the most recent open enrollment period, while those on less expensive plans did not experience an increase.

Ms. Arrighi explained the reasons behind her decision, which, she said, was based solely on fairness for the majority of the Town’s employees.   The costs of the Master Medical plan to the Town are much higher than that of the other plans that are offered to employees and retirees, she said, but, under the blended rate system that was in place for many years, those who elected the less expensive plans were forced to pay higher premiums to subsidize the premiums of those who chose Master Medical.  

Though rates are now unblended, Ms. Arrighi noted, eligible members still have the opportunity to remain on the more expensive Master Medical plan, but they must pay the accurate expense of the plan, which, for some, results in a contribution increase of $20 to $30 per week.   Employees who have—or have since switched to—the less expensive plans did not see an increase this year, she said, but if the rates had remained blended, all participants in these health plans would have seen an increase of approximately 8%.   Ms. Arrighi explained that, during these challenging financial times when employees have faced the reality of no raises and reduced hours, she believed that the majority of the Town’s employees would appreciate seeing no increase to their health insurance premiums and agree that discontinuing the blended subsidization was the fair and appropriate decision.   

Ms. Arrighi provided the Board with some statistical data, noting that 5% of active Town and School employees (approximately 22 from the Town and 43 from the Schools) are enrolled in Master Medical while 95% are on less expensive plans, from a total of almost 1,300 active employees.   She indicated that 40% of the Town’s non-Medicare-eligible retirees are enrolled in Master Medical; while these employees’ costs to remain on Master Medical increased, she said, many of these retirees are at a 90 / 10 percent contribution rate and are, thus, subject to a much less significant increase than the Town’s active Master-Medical-enrolled employees at the 80 / 20 percent split.   

Despite the data and the support from the Town’s employee-comprised Insurance Advisory Committee, Ms. Arrighi reported that some union members felt this decision was unfair, claiming that the Town engaged in a prohibited practice under the law and neglected to bargain in good faith before unblending the rates.   Two unions filed this claim with the Division of Labor Relations, she explained, and, after a preliminary hearing, the Investigator for the Division of Labor Relations has made an initial determination that there is probable cause to move the complaint forward to a formal hearing.   Ms. Arrighi noted that, though the Investigator dismissed some of the allegations made by the Union, the decision to move the complaint forward is a disappointment, because it is her belief, she said, that unblending the rates was the most equitable thing to do for the Town’s employees and retirees.   
Ms. Arrighi informed the Board that, with the assistance of labor counsel, she may appeal the Division of Labor Relations’ decision because she continues to believe that management has the absolute right to set insurance rates; otherwise, she said, management would be laden with the formidable task of reaching a rate agreement with the Town’s 18 different unions each year.   The Town has spent $11,000 to date on legal fees defending the decision to unblend the rates, she noted.  If the Town is forced to concede and revert to a blending scenario, Ms. Arrighi said, all current and past employees enrolled in a Town health care plan, with the exception of those on Master Medical, will see an increase to their contributions.   Simply put, she explained, 95% of the Town’s current employees will be forced to go back to subsidizing the few who remain on the more costly plan.  
Vice Chairman Malaguti expressed his disappointment in the Division of Labor Relations’ decision, noting that the Town is simply asking employees to pay the accurate, percentage-based cost of the plan that they choose.   He urged Ms. Arrighi to appeal the decision and send informational letters out with employee paychecks.  

Chairman Quintal questioned why some employees would choose to remain on Master Medical, speculating that there may be a significant discrepancy between the plans that dissuades employees from choosing the less expensive options.   He suggested that the Insurance Advisory Committee help to address these issues and reach a long-awaited resolution. 
Local Options for Hotel/Motel and/or Meals Tax – Ms. Arrighi reported that, in July, the Division of Local Services (“DLS”) issued guidance on the adoption and collection of new local-option excise revenues on meals and room occupancy as well as updated revenue estimates for the taxes.  This expanded municipal taxing authority was part of the FY2010 State Budget Act signed by the Governor on June 29th, she noted, and there are rules for local acceptance—via vote of Town Meeting—of the new sales tax (0.75 percent) on meals and the additional 2 points on the local room occupancy excise.

Ms. Arrighi discussed some of the Finance Director’s revenue assumptions and recommendations and noted that collection of these tax options could begin as early as December 1, 2009, if adopted at the Fall Town Meeting.  Ms. Arrighi recommended that the Board consider holding a public hearing to discuss the impact of the tax options to the business community and community-at-large.

Chairman Quintal inquired about the poll that the Plymouth Area Chamber of Commerce (“the Chamber”) conducted regarding the proposed tax options.   Denis Hanks, Executive Director of the Chamber and Economic Development Director for the Town of Plymouth, addressed the Board to discuss the results of the survey offered to Plymouth’s business community.  There were a number of questions issued within the poll on the meals and hotel tax, Mr. Hanks said, and approximately 96% of the respondents opposed both options.
Chairman Quintal posed questions regarding the number of other communities who have adopted (or will adopt) these options and how the Town of Plymouth would allocate the funds, if approved by Town Meeting.  Selectman Machado stated that he would not support the new local options, describing them as another layer of taxation that will not be used as it was intended.

The Board discussed whether it should schedule a public hearing to discuss the meals and room occupancy local tax options.  Chairman Quintal suggested that the Board acquire further information and discuss the matter at a later meeting.  No objections were made to this recommendation.  Ms. Arrighi confirmed that she has reserved two articles on the Fall Town Meeting Warrant – one for the meals option, and one for the room occupancy option.  

Trash at 37 Hilltop Drive – Ms. Arrighi noted that neighbors of 37 Hilltop Drive have expressed dismay about the trash accumulating at that property.   She reported that the Town took action against Robert King, the owner of 37 Hilltop Drive, and the Clerk Magistrate issued a court order on July 16, 2009 mandating that Mr. King clean up the property by August 20, 2009.   Ms. Arrighi explained that the Courts will either begin the issuance of fines or file a criminal charge if the site has not been cleaned to satisfaction following an inspection on that date.   

Water Truck at State Boat Ramp – Ms. Arrighi noted that, at a previous meeting, Chairman Quintal inquired about a water delivery tanker truck that was seen taking water from the harbor at the State Boat Ramp.    Ms. Arrighi reported to the Board that she spoke with the owner of Aqua Water Transport from Kingston (the company identified as the owner of the vehicle at the boat ramp), who gave her an explanation of the fresh and salt water transport service he provides to residences and businesses.  The Town will investigate all related State and Federal harbor regulations and policies, she said, to determine whether the Town should adopt a policy or permitting process pertaining to the taking and transport of natural water sources by private hauling services.

Licenses

One Day Wine and Malt License
· Our House Services (Phillip Ducrot, 40 Russell Street) requested six (6) One Day Wine & Malt licenses for wine tasting dinners to be held from 6:00 p.m. to 11:00 p.m. on August 21, 22, 28, and 29 and September 4 and 5, 2009.  Liquor liability is in place.
On a motion by Vice Chairman Malaguti, seconded by Selectmen Machado, the Board voted to approve six (6) One Day Wine & Malt licenses (as outlined above) for Our House Services / Phillip Ducrot.  Voted 5-0-0, approved.
· Café Olio (Stephen Conti, 3 Village Green North, Suite 312) requested three (3) One Day Wine & Malt Licenses for the dates and events listed below.   Liquor Liability is in place and professional bartenders will serve the alcohol.

· August 29, 2009 
from 4:00 to 9:00 p.m. – private party

· September 12, 2009 
from 11:00 a.m. to 5:00 p.m. for The Pinehills Jazz & 

Blues on the Green event

· September 13, 2009 
from 11:00 a.m. to 5:00 p.m. for The Pinehills Jazz & 

Blues on the Green event


On a motion by Vice Chairman Malaguti, seconded by Selectmen Machado, the Board voted to approve three (3) One Day Wine & Malt licenses (as outlined above) for Café Olio / Stephen Conti.  Voted 5-0-0, approved.

One Day All Alcohol License
· Plymouth Antiquarian Society (Donna Curtin, P.O. Box 3773) requested a One Day All Alcohol License for the Antiquarian Society’s Anniversary Party to be held at the Hedge House, 126 Water Street, from 5:30 p.m. to 8:30 p.m. on August 21, 2009.  Liquor liability is in place.   The Plymouth Antiquarian Society is a non-profit organization.

On a motion by Vice Chairman Malaguti, seconded by Selectmen Machado, the Board voted to approve a One Day All Alcohol License (as outlined above) for Plymouth Antiquarian Society / Donna Curtin.  Voted 5-0-0, approved.

Common Victualler (Change of Owner)

· Cedarville House of Pizza, 2230 State Road, Unit 1, William Newell (New Owner) requested a Common Victualler License.   Issuance of this license is subject to approval from the Building and Health Departments.

On a motion by Vice Chairman Malaguti, seconded by Selectmen Machado, the Board voted to grant a Common Victualler License to Cedarville House of Pizza / William Newell (New Owner).  Voted 5-0-0, approved.

Class II Auto Dealer License
· Richard McCarthy d/b/a R.K.S. Auto Sales (Sunoco), 2306 State Road, requested a Class II Auto Dealer License.  Two autos are allowed per the Inspectional Services Department.
On a motion by Vice Chairman Malaguti, seconded by Selectmen Machado, the Board voted to grant a Class II Auto Dealer License to Richard McCarthy d/b/a R.K.S. Auto Sales (Sunoco).  Voted 5-0-0, approved.

Administrative Notes

Meeting Minutes – On a motion by Vice Chairman Malaguti, seconded by Selectman Machado, the Board approved the minutes of the April 28, 2009 Selectmen’s meeting.  Voted 4-0-1, approved, with an abstention from Selectman Hallisey, as he was not a member of the Board at the time of this meeting.

Drainage Easement – The Board accepted a Deed of Easement from Dennis J. Sullivan, Jr. to the Town of Plymouth for the purposes of a drainage easement at 35 Jordan Road, Plat 84, Lot 19B-20.  

Cultural Council Term Corrections – The Board corrected the following term expirations for four members of the Cultural Council, as indicated below.  [Note: Terms on the Cultural Council are three years in length.  The Massachusetts Cultural Council allows members to serve only two consecutive three-year terms, and, thus, it is important that each member’s term be set as close to a full, three-year term as possible.] 


Member



Current Exp. Date

New Exp. Date

Lynn Holdsworth


February 18, 2010

June 30, 2011


Richard Knox


June 30, 2010


June 30, 2012


Mary Lou Navin


June 30, 2011


June 30, 2012


Doug O’Roak


June 30, 2011


June 30, 2012

Public Comment

Joan Bartlett addressed the Board on behalf of the Friends of Stephens Field to provide an update on the group’s activities to support its mission of keeping the park clean and friendly.   Ms. Bartlett said that she and her fellow volunteers walk the park on a regular schedule to pick up litter and keep a watchful eye on the condition of the entire recreational area.  Other volunteers, she noted, have donated their time to paint the former bathhouse and spruce up the concession area with plants.   Ms. Bartlett thanked the DPW’s Parks Division and Recreation Division, as well as the citizens who use the park, for their efforts in maintaining Stephens Field. 
Ms. Bartlett noted some of the most frequently asked questions that the Friends receive from citizens, i.e. “When will the DPW buildings be removed for the expansion of the park?” and “Why is the concession stand closed?”   Students from The Conway School are developing a proposal for the redesign of the entire park, she explained, but a 21E (environmental) study needs to be conducted prior to any removal of the DPW buildings.    Ms. Bartlett also noted some issues that were raised when Comcast used Stephens Field for an employee function, and she thought the Town might want to consider charging a fee when commercial groups wish to use the park for such events.  
Gerry Sirrico followed Ms. Bartlett’s comments regarding Stephens Field with a brief report that an older citizen fell in a hole at the field.  While the DPW responded immediately to repair the hole, he said, the wrong hole was filled.   Mr. Sirrico provided Ms. Arrighi with specific information on where the citizen fell within Stephens Field so that she could communicate this with the DPW’s Parks staff.

Chairman Quintal asked that the Acting DPW Director visit the Selectmen at an upcoming meeting to provide an update on plans for Stephens Field and the grants available to carry out the redesign.

Larry Fava expressed his disappointment over what he described as hesitation and indecisiveness on the part of the Selectmen with regard to the Memorandum of Understanding (“MOU”) with SEMASS (pertaining to a proposed new waste disposal contract for the Town).  Mr. Fava said that, as the chairman of the Solid Waste Advisory Committee (“SWAC”), he and his fellow committee members meticulously researched several options for waste disposal programs and cost savings and made recommendations that the Town operate its own curbside pickup program and hard-to-manage waste facility.   Mr. Fava pointed to the work he invested in researching the MOU proposed by SEMASS and questioned why the Board has arbitrarily decided to take the advice of an attorney, who does not represent the Town, on the matter.   
Mr. Fava stated his belief that the Town could be missing out on an opportunity for cost savings if it does not consider moving forward with the proposed SEMASS contract.  He also offered his opinion that Town Counsel will agree with his assessment of the MOU.   Mr. Fava noted that he, Selectman Machado, and SWAC member Frank Paoluccio met with representatives of SEMASS to further discuss the MOU.   He questioned the Board’s logic in seeking the results of the Cape Cod Commission’s study on a regional waste disposal program, considering the potential difficulty of transporting Plymouth’s trash to Cape Cod on a regular basis.  Lastly, Mr. Fava suggested that the Selectmen reconsider having a Solid Waste Advisory Committee if they are not going to consider any of the committee’s recommendations.  

In response to Mr. Fava’s comments, Ms. Arrighi provided the Board with a brief update on Town Counsel’s review of the SEMASS MOU.   As the revised MOU currently stands, she said, Town Counsel believes that the language does not put the Town in jeopardy of not being able to renegotiate a contract.  Ms. Arrighi pointed out that Town Counsel was concerned, however, with the timeline presented by SEMASS for execution of the agreement, so the Town has asked that the deadline be pushed off until December.  This, she said, will also allow some time for the Board to review the Cape Cod Commission’s study, when complete.

Selectman Mahoney briefly discussed the reasons why he was interested in the results of the Cape Cod Commission’s report before finalizing any agreements on solid waste programs.  
Selectman Machado made a motion that the Board vote to sign the Memorandum of Understanding with SEMASS, subject to the recommendations made by Town Counsel.  
Ms. Arrighi noted that the Selectmen agreed to give Attorney Jerry Benezra the opportunity to further research the MOU and provide a follow-up presentation on his findings. 
Vice Chairman Malaguti acknowledged the work done by the SWAC but reminded Mr. Fava that it is an advisory committee; the Board, he said, may or may not consider some recommendations, based on various factors.  Vice Chairman Malaguti then seconded Selectman Machado’s motion.

Chairman Quintal posed some questions to Ms. Arrighi with regards to the contract and how a renegotiated agreement would affect the setting of solid waste rates.  Ms. Arrighi noted that rates are typically set in the early Spring, providing a reasonable amount of time to determine rates.  Ms. Arrighi also clarified that a vote to sign the MOU is not a vote to execute the extension of the Town’s contract with SEMASS, because the MOU simply initiates negotiations on an extension.   Selectman Mahoney stated that he is comfortable with signing the MOU, based on the recommendations made by Town Counsel and the fact that the Town will not be committed to sign the contract extension.

At the close of discussion, the Board voted unanimously to sign the Memorandum of Understanding between the Town of Plymouth and SEMASS, with the modifications recommended by Town Counsel.  Voted 5-0-0, approved. 
Dale Webber, Town employee and Precinct 3 Town Meeting Member, addressed the Board regarding the Town’s decision to unblend the employee health insurance rates.   Mr. Webber stated that, while he holds no official position on the unblending, he took exception to an analogy that Ms. Arrighi used to illustrate her perception of the reasons why the rates should be unblended.   He related Ms. Arrighi’s decision to unblend the rates without first bargaining with the unions as “reckless” and costly to the taxpayer.
Mr. Webber then addressed the Board on behalf of his Town Meeting constituents on Newfield Street (in Precinct 3) to discuss the conditions of the roadway.   The Town painted double-yellow traffic lines along the narrow, winding street, he explained, and if a motorist were to stay within the yellow lines without crossing into the other lane, he or she would hit one of the trees that protrude from the sidewalk area into the road.  Mr. Webber asked that the DPW paint over the yellow lines along those sections of roadway that are narrowed by the tree trunks, to prevent possible accidents.

Gerry Sirrico echoed Mr. Webber’s request to correct the yellow lines on Newfield Street.  He suggested that the Town hold more meetings with the residents of Newfield Street to discuss the proposed repairs for the roadway.
Vice Chairman Malaguti expressed regret that the only way to make Newfield Street safer may be to remove the old trees that line the roadway.  Ms. Arrighi noted that she will ask Engineering to work further with the neighborhood residents but, in the meantime, she will direct DPW staff to black-out those sections of lines where the trees narrow the lanes.

Sylvester Ryan, President of the Friends of the Council on Aging, thanked the Board for its support for and involvement in his organization’s upcoming Multigenerational and Multicolored Fashion Show Fundraiser to be held on Friday, August 28, 2009 at Memorial Hall.  Mr. Ryan provided details on the event and noted that Mr. Machado, Mr. Hallisey, Mr. Mahoney, and Ms. Arrighi have agreed to participate in the event to help with the Friends’ fundraising efforts.  

Public Hearing: Transfer of Stock for All Alcohol Restaurant Liquor License

Chairman Quintal opened a hearing to consider an application for a Transfer of Stock for Bertucci’s Restaurant Corporation, d/b/a Bertucci’s Italian Restaurant, 6 Plaza Way, Richard Mooney, Manager, holder of an Annual All Alcohol Restaurant Liquor License.  Notice of this hearing was given in accordance with Chapter 138 of the Massachusetts General Laws, and those wishing to be heard on the matter were encouraged to attend.
Gregory DeMarkis addressed the Board on behalf of Bertucci’s Restaurant to explain that the grandparent corporation is intending to conduct a stock transfer, as some creditors are exchanging the amount that they owe for equity.   There are no other changes to the license, he said, noting that the licensee, its corporate directors, and management of the restaurant remain the same.
Seeing no inquiries from the Board, Chairman Quintal opened the hearing to comment from those in favor or those opposed to the application for a Transfer of Stock.  No citizens came forward to address the Board.  Chairman Quintal then closed the hearing and awaited a motion of the Board.
On a motion by Vice Chairman Malaguti, seconded by Selectman Machado, the Board voted to approve a Transfer of Stock, as outlined in the license application, for Bertucci’s Restaurant Corporation d/b/a Bertucci’s Italian Restaurant.  Voted 5-0-0, approved.

Public Hearing: New Annual All Alcohol Restaurant Liquor License

Chairman Quintal opened a hearing to consider an application for a new Annual All Alcohol Restaurant Liquor License from Patrizia’s Italy Trattoria, Inc. d/b/a Patrizia’s Italy Trattoria, 170 Water Street, Unit 1C/D, Mark Matthews as Manager.  Notice of this hearing was given in accordance with Chapter 138 of the Massachusetts General Laws, and those wishing to be heard on the matter were encouraged to attend.

Mark Matthews and Ana Chambers addressed the Board on behalf of the license application.  Mr. Matthews explained that he and Ms. Chambers have opened a new restaurant establishment in Village Landing and would like to have the ability to serve alcohol within the restaurant.   At this time, Mr. Matthews said, alcohol will not be served on the patio area because it was not included on the license application.    

Vice Chairman Malaguti reminded Mr. Matthews to prevent patrons from straying outside onto the patio area with alcoholic beverages.  He also noted that there would be no outdoor amplified music on the patio (as no application had been submitted), which Mr. Matthews affirmed.  

Seeing no further questions from the Board, Chairman Quintal opened the hearing to comment from those in favor or those opposed to the license application.  No citizens came forward to address the Board.  Chairman Quintal then closed the hearing and awaited a motion of the Board.

On a motion by Vice Chairman Malaguti, seconded by Selectman Machado, the Board voted to approve an Annual All Alcohol Restaurant Liquor License, as outlined in the license application, for Patrizia’s Italy Trattoria, Inc. d/b/a Patrizia’s Italy Trattoria.  Voted 5-0-0, approved.

Licenses in Conjunction with a Public Hearing

· Patrizia’s Italy Trattoria, Inc. d/b/a Patrizia’s Italy Trattoria, 170 Water Street, Mark Matthews, Manager, requested the following licenses in conjunction with the request for an Annual All Alcohol Restaurant License:
· Common Victualler

· Comprehensive Entertainment – Radio, Live Entertainment
· Sunday Entertainment – Radio, Live Entertainment
· Extension of Hours – 1:00 a.m.
On a motion by Vice Chairman Malaguti, seconded by Selectman Machado, the Board voted to approve a Common Victualler License, Comprehensive Entertainment License, Sunday Entertainment License, and an Extension of Hours (as outlined above) for Patrizia’s Italy Trattoria, Inc. d/b/a Patrizia’s Italy Trattoria.  Voted 5-0-0, approved.
Committee Appointments

Prior to approving the list of Town Committee applicants, the Board chose to conduct a brief interview with Donna Fernandes, sole applicant for the seat available on the Plymouth Growth & Development Corporation (“PGDC”). 
Ms. Fernandes introduced herself to the Board, noting that she is the owner of property on Main Street in downtown Plymouth from which she operates a business.  She spoke about the various boards and committees upon which she has served in her current hometown of Carver, and she discussed her wish to give of her time to the community of Plymouth, where she was born and raised.   

In response to questions from Chairman Quintal, Ms. Fernandes explained that she applied to serve on the PGDC because she is concerned about the future of Plymouth and wants to be involved as Plymouth grows.   She noted that she has begun to familiarize herself with the PGDC’s parking plan, and she stated that she would be in favor of a parking garage in downtown Plymouth, if it was designed to be aesthetically pleasing and done correctly.  
Following the Board’s brief interview with Ms. Fernandes, Vice Chairman Malaguti made a motion to approve the list of license applicants listed below.  Selectman Machado seconded the motion, and the Board voted 5-0-0 in favor.   [Note: There were no contested seats for any of the committee openings, i.e. none of the seats advertised received more than one citizen application.]

Capital Outlay Expenditure: 1 seat available and 1 applicant

Douglas E. O’Roak

new applicant 


one year term, exp. 6/30/10

Cultural Council: 8 seats available and 1 applicant

Wynn Gerhard 


new applicant


three year term, exp. 6/30/12

Plymouth Growth & Development: 1 seat available & 1 applicant

Donna Fernandes

new applicant


two year term, exp. 6/30/11

(owns business property in Development District at 29 Main Street)

Roads Advisory Committee: 1 seat available and 1 applicant

Frank Paoluccio


new applicant


three year term, exp. 6/30/12





citizen-at-large seat





Town Manager Search

Selectman Machado explained that he has decided to resign as one of the Board’s designees on the Town Manager Search Screening Committee, stating that he was uncomfortable with the process and the rules prohibiting the entire Board from screening candidates.

Vice Chairman Malaguti acknowledged the tightened procedures that now govern the candidate screening process, and he offered to replace Selectman Machado as the Board’s second designee on the Screening Committee.  

On a motion by Selectman Machado, seconded by Selectman Hallisey, the Board voted to designate Vice Chairman Malaguti as one of the Board’s two designees on the Town Manager Search Screening Committee.  Voted 4-0-1, approved, with an abstention from Vice Chairman Malaguti.   [Note: Selectman Mahoney is the other designee.]
The Board then discussed those citizens it would like to appoint to the three remaining seats on the five-member Screening Committee.  Vice Chairman Malaguti suggested that former Selectman Jean Loewenberg serve.   Selectman Hallisey noted that he spoke with Superintendent Gary Maestas, who said that he would be willing to serve, if chosen.  Chairman Quintal reported that William Driscoll, chairman of the Advisory & Finance Committee, is also willing to serve, if selected.

On a motion by Selectman Machado, seconded by Selectman Hallisey, the Board voted to appoint Jean Loewenberg, Gary Maestas, and William Driscoll to serve on the Town Manager Screening Committee.  Voted 5-0-0, approved.

Selectman Mahoney discussed the next steps in the Town Manager Search process, now that the members of the Screening Committee have been chosen.   Applications for the Town Manager post were accepted through the end of July, he said, and the consulting team from UMASS’s Collins Center for Public Management determined those applicants who met the qualifications outlined in the advertised job profile.   Selectman Mahoney explained that the consultants then whittled the list of the best applicants down to one third, and he and Selectman Machado then brought the list down to seven applicants whom they believed were the most qualified.  The Screening Committee, he said, will be charged with interviewing those seven candidates to determine who the three finalists will be.

Chairman Quintal asked to know how the Board will arrive at a salary for the finalist.  Selectman Machado noted that the previous Town Manager’s salary was listed in the advertised profile.   Selectman Mahoney explained that the salary figure was listed for informational purposes, only; there is nothing specifying that the salary for the new candidate will be that exact amount.

Chairman Quintal stated that he would not support appointing any candidate at or above the salary of the previous Town Manager, as he would like to see the new person prove him/herself.   He also noted his wish that the Board prevent the inclusion of any ‘golden parachute’ provisions in the contract it establishes with the next Town Manager.

Members of the Board began to discuss their thoughts on the previous Town Manager’s salary and the Screening Committee’s responsibilities.  Ms. Arrighi cautioned the Board to discuss contract provisions in executive session.   Ms. Arrighi also noted that the review conducted by Selectman Mahoney and Selectman Machado to identify the top seven candidates should be conducted again with the full Screening Committee.
Chairman Quintal asked that the Board’s assistant, Ms. Park, take the minutes of any further executive sessions.  No objections were made to this request.  Ms. Arrighi explained that, so long as someone present during the meeting records the general activities and actions that take place, the person who takes the minutes does not necessarily have to be the Board’s assistant.

As discussion came to a close, Selectman Mahoney stated that he would schedule the first meeting of the Screening Committee and include the consultants from the Collins Center.

Old Business Letters New Business

Old Business

H1N1 Flu – Selectman Machado noted that the Town’s Health Department will be closely monitoring news and information on the H1N1 Flu.  Ms. Arrighi added that the Health Department will keep citizens up-to-date with announcements regarding the flu and vaccination schedules, when the vaccinations become available.

Newfield Street Line Painting – Selectman Machado referenced the comments made by Mr. Webber earlier in the meeting with regard to Newfield Street, and he asked that the painted lines be corrected as soon as possible to prevent accidents.

Billington Street / Watercourse Road – Vice Chairman Malaguti asked if the water leak on Watercourse Road had been repaired.  Ms. Arrighi referenced a memo she previously gave to the Board with an update on the matter but noted that she would check with the DPW for any further information.   Selectman Machado stated that a patch had been placed on the side of Watercourse Road.

Standish Avenue – Selectman Hallisey commented on the condition of Standish Avenue and asked when the roadwork would be complete.  Selectman Machado speculated that the Town is waiting for gas lines to be installed before paving the road.   Ms. Arrighi noted that she would request a status update on the Standish Avenue project from the DPW.

Adjournment of Meeting

Chairman Quintal announced that the next meeting of the Board was scheduled in two weeks and, thus, the Board would not meet on August 25, 2009.

On a motion by Vice Chairman Malaguti, seconded by Selectman Machado, the Board voted to adjourn its meeting at approximately 8:55 p.m.  Voted 5-0-0, approved.
Tiffany Park, Assistant to the Board of Selectmen
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